
  

     

  

  

   

    

    

 

 

January 17, 2023  

The Honorable Kathy Hochul 
Governor of New York State 
Executive Chamber 
Albany, New York 12224 

Dear Governor Hochul: 

Congratulations on your election as New York’s fifty-seventh Governor. We appreciate 
your leadership to ensure our state’s critical transportation infrastructure receives the funding it 
needs.  

In 2021, you introduced and enacted the New York State Department of Transportation’s 
(NYSDOT) first fully funded five-year capital program in nearly a dozen years. The $32.8B capital 
program included a record $6.1B in local highway and bridge assistance. NYSDOT’s core 
program, which we identify as all construction on the state system and federal aid construction on 



the local system, averages $2.644B per year and spends a total of $13.224B. The program also 
included Priority/Signature project construction totaling $4.15B over the five-year plan. 

While the current NYSDOT five-year capital program provides a strong base, the adopted 
capital program will need additional funding each year to stop the further deterioration of the 
state’s highways and bridges. As noted earlier, the current program provides $4.15B for eight 
Priority/Signature projects around the state—projects including Buffalo’s Kensington 
Expressway, I81 in Syracuse, Route 17 in the lower Hudson Valley and Hunts Point in New York 
City. As enacted, the five-year capital program provides almost no funding for these 
Priority/Signature projects in its last two years. It is projected an additional $1.4B - $2.2B in 
funding will have to be added to the current program to complete these projects or construction of 
these projects will literally be halted in 2024. Additionally, the lack of adequate funding for the 
Priority/Signature projects is forcing NYSDOT to shift funds originally intended for core projects. 
In 2021, New York City (Region 11) received almost half of the agency’s statewide construction 
dollars due mainly to the significant cost of its Priority/Signature projects. We are not aware of a 
single NYSDOT Region ever receiving this high of a portion of statewide construction resources.   

Record high inflation rates on highway construction materials have severely increased 
costs and, as a result, reduced the NYSDOT’s core program to its lowest levels since 2015—
despite the record infusion of federal funds to New York from the Bipartisan Infrastructure Bill. It 
is critical that an additional $1.128B be added to the 2023-24 budget for state and local highway 
construction just to keep funding at the same level it was when the five-year program was initially 
adopted in 2022.  

 

 



 
 

Without at least this level of funding added to the NYSDOT’s core program this year, we 
will see significant reductions in the maintenance and reconstruction work done in every NYSDOT 
Region in the state. For example, in NYSDOT Region 5 (Western New York), which includes 
Erie, Niagara, Cattaraugus and Chautauqua counties, they are projecting more than a 50 percent 
reduction in paving from the 2022 season to the 2023 season. In 2022, Region 5 paved 528,000 
tons of asphalt and in 2023 they project to pave only 244,000 tons. This in a region that has seen 
a more than 50 percent increase in poor pavement conditions since 2017. In 2017, less than 20 
percent of Western New York’s roads were in fair or poor condition. Just five years later, in 2021, 
more than 40 percent of the Region’s roads are in fair and poor condition.  

As you prepare the 2023-24 Executive Budget, we strongly urge you to consider adding 
$1.128B to the NYSDOT core and local highway capital budgets. Fortunately, as you know, in 
December Congress passed the Transportation, Housing and Urban Development bill. The $1.7 
trillion federal fiscal year 2023 spending bill includes provisions that authorizes state, local, and 
tribal governments to use portions of their federal COVID-19 relief aid for infrastructure projects. 
Under the amendment, now an eligible entity may use up to 30 percent of its American Rescue 
Plan Act (ARPA) relief funding on eligible highway or public transportation infrastructure 
projects. Based on Comptroller DiNapoli’s COVID-19 Relief Program Tracker, New York has 
directly received $13.6B in ARPA funds and, through November 30, 2022, it had spent only $5.3B.  

Furthermore, while the five-year capital plan enacted last year did increase the overall level 
of investment, it grew by only $2 billion over the five years despite an increase of $4.6 billion 
dollars in federal funding during the same period of time.  The current, significant erosion of the 
capital program as a result of inflation and material cost escalation—and the pressure 
Priority/Signature projects are putting on investment in the core—calls for the state to restore its 
previous share of funding for the program. 

NYSDOT Price Adjustments
Fuel, Asphalt & Steel
July 2022 vs. July 2020

2
Fuel Asphalt Steel

256.6%

115.1%
77.5%



While we understand the state’s restrained fiscal condition, we request that you use this or 
any other funding source you deem appropriate to increase funding for state and local highway 
infrastructure in your 2023-24 Executive Budget. 

 
Michael J. Elmendorf II, President & CEO 
Associated General Contractors of  
New York State 
 
Patrick Purcell, Jr., Executive Director 
New York State LECET 
 
Heather Briccetti Mulligan, President & 
CEO 
The Business Council 
 
Fred Hiffa 
Rebuild NY Now 
 
John T. Evers, President/CEO 
American Council of Engineering 
Companies of New York 
 
Gerald K. Geist, Executive Director 
Association of Towns 
 
Grant Loomis, Vice President,  
Government Affairs 
Buffalo Niagara Partnership 
 
Kim Gaylord, President & CEO 
Builders Exchange of Rochester 
 
John F. O'Hare, Managing Director   
Building Contractors Association, Inc. 
 
Earl R. Hall, Chief Executive Officer 
Building Industry Employers or New York 
State 
 
John Ravitz, Executive Vice President/CEO 
Business Council of Westchester 
 
 

Thomas J. O’Connor,  
VP Government Relations 
Capital Region Chamber 
 
Joseph Benedict, Executive Director 
Construction Exchange of Buffalo & WNY 
 
Kim Gaylord, Managing Director 
Construction Industry Association of 
Rochester 
 
Todd G. Helfrich, President & CEO 
Eastern Contractors Association, Inc. 
 
Stacey Duncan, President & CEO 
Greater Binghamton Chamber of Commerce 
 
Kenneth Thomas, Executive Director 
Minority & Women Contractors & 
Developers Association Inc. 
 
Tracy A. Page, Executive Director 
Mohawk Valley Builders Exchange 
 
Ashley Ranslow, NYS Director 
National Federation of Independent 
Business (NFIB) 
 
Kent Sopris, President 
New York Association of  
Convenience Stores 
 
David Miller, President 
NYS Assoc. of Town Superintendents of 
Highways 
 
Ronald L. Epstein, President & CEO 
New York Construction Materials 
Association 
 
 



Kyle Wallach,  
Associate Director of Public Policy 
New York Farm Bureau 
 
Justin Guiles, President 
New York Pavement Preservation 
Association 
 
Stephen J. Acquario, Esq.,  
Executive Director 
NYS Association of Counties 
 
Michael Fazio, Executive Vice President 
New York State Builders Association 
 
Margaret Gorman, Executive Director 
New York State Chemistry Council 
 
Lindsay Mills, Chairman 
NYS Council of NECA Contractors 
 
Peter A. Baynes, Executive Director 
NYS Conference of Mayors 
 
Andrew P. Avery, P.E., President 
New York State County Highway 
Superintendents Association 
 
 
 

Mark Dorr, President 
New York State Hospitality & Tourism 
Association 
 
Katherine Slye-Hernandez, Director of 
Gov’t Affairs 
Northeastern Retail Lumber Association 
 
Michael J. Misenhimer, Executive Director 
Northeastern Subcontractors Association, 
Inc. 
 
Phil Reed, Executive Director 
Northern New York Builders Exchange 
 
Denise Murphy McGraw 
Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning 
Contractors' National Association 
 
Felice Farber, Executive Director 
Subcontractors Trade Association 
 
Earl R. Hall, Executive Director 
Syracuse Builders Exchange 
 
Joseph Morelle, Jr., Executive Director 
UNiCON Rochester 
 
Justin Wilcox, Executive Director 
Upstate United 

 
CC:  Karen P. Keogh, Secretary to the Governor 

Sandra Beattie, Acting Director, NYS Division of the Budget 
Nivardo Lopez, Deputy Secretary to the Governor 
Marie Therese Dominguez, Commissioner, NYSDOT 
Members of the Legislature  

  


